
Faculty Senate

Friday, November 16, 2007
Battle Mountain – BM3; Elko –GTA 130; Ely –GBC 112;

Pahrump – PVC 124; Winnemucca –GBC 109

Meeting Minutes
I. ROLL CALL
Members present:  

Susan Bettles; Doris Bessett; Lisa Arkell; Pat Anderson; Dorinda Friez; Garry Heberer; Janie Moore; Jeannie Rosenthal; Yvonne Sutherland; Star Thomson; Glen Tenney; Beatrice Wallace; Richard Barton; Dale Bolinder; Dick Borino; Thomas Broadway;
John Cashell; Scott Hennefer; Richard Southard; Norm Whittaker; Carol Ford;
Cindy Hyslop; Kathy Schwandt; Jeff Cox; Susanna Dorr; Robert Hannu;
Bonnie Hofland; Lynette Macfarlan; Dorothy Moore; Sarah Negrete; Frank Daniels; Susanne Bentley; Linda Uhlenkott; Wyoming Rossett; Patty Fox; Gretchen Skivington; Amber Donnelli; Mary Doucette; Tamara Gailey; Cherie Jaques; Margaret Puccinelli; Mary Ray; Sharon Sutherland; Karen Dannehl; David Ellefsen; Eric Walsh;
Xunming Du; Dale Griffith; Gregory Schmaltz; Peter Klem; Karen Martin;
Squy Wallace; Laurie Walsh; Pete Bagley; Caroline Bruno; David Freistroffer;
Kara Miller; Janice King; Teresa Howell; and John Newman
Guest:
Dr. Mike McFarlane, VPAA
Faculty and Administrative Evaluations
a) Faculty Information Form

Lynnette Macfarlan, Committee Co-Chair thanked everyone for turning in their Form 1A and 1B and completing the form that will assist in determining the roles for the evaluation process.  The committee has been working with Susanna Dorr to develop a website specifically to handle the new evaluation process.

Susanna Dorr demonstrated the website to the Senate.  She instructed where forms could be located on the site.  
Lynette went on to explain that it would be an eight step process.  The website shows information through Step II.  All departments would be featured on the website and were encouraged to provide their endorsements.
Mike McFarlane read his endorsement to the Senate.  He said he received the following comment, “the evaluation process was only being done to assist with obtaining accreditation.”  Mike agreed that accreditation was an important part, and the college could not continue without it, but it was not the whole reason for needing a new evaluation process.
Linda Uhlenkott, Co-Chair, reviewed with the Senate on how the rating forms need to be filled out.  Evaluations would be conducted the first 15 minutes of the class, beginning the fourteenth and fifteenth weeks of the semester.  She announced that faculty, as well as students, would be conducting evaluations.  For the first time, if faculty fails to conduct class evaluations, evaluations will not be allowed to be mailed to the students.  Further, if faculty fail to conduct class evaluations, the score for the evaluation would be a zero.  Linda informed the Senate there will be six contextual questions included within the faculty evaluation.  Even though the questions are for research purposes, she encouraged everyone to fill them out.  Their responses would be used to provide valuable background information.
It was questioned if Dr. Arreola developed the evaluation system being used.  Linda stated the committee chose the IDEA system, and it was one of three systems that Dr. Arreola recommended.  

It was further questioned when the new system would begin.  Linda stated that the new rating system would begin this Fall semester and that evaluations had been conducted.  There would only be ten online classes evaluated with other classes coming on board next semester.  Certain classes would not be able to use the new evaluation system this fall.  They would continue to utilize the old forms and system.  Linda stressed the importance for both faculty and students to accurately complete the top two lines of the form.  She emphasized, in order to ascertain the proper weight of each class; faculty needs to carefully fill out their evaluations.  The only questions to be normed are questions #21 - #32, on the student evaluation, with the remaining to be used as enrichment questions for the instructor.  Questions answered would be compared on a nationwide survey.  
Dr. McFarlane stressed the need for reviewing the discipline codes.  To assure accuracy, each faculty member should locate the broad category, then, within that code, ascertain the exact class that is being evaluated.  He also urged everyone to get their questions answered prior to evaluation date.  

Linda further advised the Senate that the evaluation committee had been told that if evaluations were not completed during the class period, the administrative staff would not be allowed to mail them to students for completion.  Lack of these evaluations would result in a zero for that particular section’s evaluation.  


There were many questions and concerns brought up by the Senate.  Dr. McFarlane reminded the Senate that this was a transition semester, and each issue would be dealt with in order to provide the most accurate evaluation process as possible.  It will be an evolutionary process.  

II. Call to order:  Action

Chair Nickel called to order the regular meeting of the Faculty Senate at 1:50 p.m. on November 16, 2007.  Nine written proxies were recorded.  
III. Approval of minutes from  OCTOBER 19, 2007, meeting:  Action

The Faculty Senate Minutes from October 19, 2007, were approved unanimously.
IV. senate chair report:  None
V. committee reports
a) Academic Standards – Written Report
b) Adjunct Faculty - Written Report 
c) Assessment - No Report 
d) Budget and Facilities – Verbal Report
Richard Barton, Committee Chair, advised that Richard McNally and Barbra Moss, from the English Department would be trading offices.  He stated, at this time, there were no plans for faculty to move into the modular units.  A meeting was held to discuss what departments would be moving into the offices of the new EIT building.  Richard McNally, English Department Chair, advised him, since the Academic Success Center was no longer under the direction of the English Department, it was no longer necessary for the English Department to move into the EIT building.
Rich reminded the Senate that they need to get their equipment requests back to Dorinda Friez by December 21, 2007.  He announced that out of the $335,000 for equipment, $10,000 had been allocated strictly to faculty from the Foundation.  Departments can make their faculty equipment requests for i.e., monitor, equipment, etc., without stating how the purchase would benefit their students.  Faculty’s requests must be marked accordingly.
e) By Laws – No Report
f) Compensation and Benefits – No Report

It was questioned, after reviewing the Committee’s minutes of October 12, 2007, whether Adjunct Faculty would be receiving an increase in overload pay, with fulltime faculty hopefully receiving an increase at a later date.  The question was answered with a yes.
g) Curriculum and Articulation – Written Report/Action
	Course Number
	Course Name
	Credits
	Action

	CIT 265B
	Infrastructure Security
	3
	Approved

	ANTH 290
	Internship
	1-8
	Approved

	HIST 415C
	United States History, 1877-1929
	3
	Approved

	AHA 444
	Grant Writing and Administration
	3
	Approved

	NURS 209
	Principles of IV Therapeutics
	2
	Approved

	GRC 188
	Web Animation and Interactivity
	3
	Approved

	ECON 295
	Special Topics in Economics
	1-3
	Approved


The following program emphasis was approved:


AAS Business-Accounting

A motion was made and seconded to approve the report. The motion was unanimously approved with one abstention.
h) Department Chairs –  No Report
i) Distance Education – No Report
j) I.C.E. – Verbal and Written Report/Action
The committee sought the support of the Senate to invite Dr. Arun Gandhi as a guest speaker to the college on April 10th.  A motion was made and seconded to extend an invitation to Dr. Arun Gandhi as guest speaker, April 10, 2007.  The motion was unanimously approved.  
Jeannie announced that Dan Daggat and Norma Cantu would be performing at the Folk Life Center during the Cowboy Poetry Gathering in January.  Mr. Daggat is a former Earth First member but is now working closely with ranchers in the areas of environmental policies.  Ms. Cantu is an English Professor at University of Texas at San Antonio and often speaks about border/immigration issues.  If anyone would like them to speak, they need to get in touch with her.  She further announced that funding had been received to sponsor the French Film Festival.  The festival will be held the end of February and beginning of March, 2008.
k) Integrative Seminars – No Report
l) Library – Verbal Report

David Ellefsen, Committee Chair, stated the committee approved two policies, circulation and interlibrary loan policy.  It is the Library’s goal to have all policies and procedures on the website.  He announced a new product, Associated Press Images.  It is a database which displays thousands of pictures taken throughout history.  It can be found on the website under, What’s New.  He then provided a demonstration of the new site revealing how much information is available.


Dorothy Moore complimented the Library on their website.  She advised that her social sciences class had recently used the site and it provided fantastic information.  

David informed the Senate, that as long the databases were used for educational purposes, there wasn’t a worry of copyright infringement.

Eric Walsh provided a more in depth demonstration of the new site.  He encouraged everyone, if they have any questions and/or need further training, to make sure to stop by the Library.  
m) Personnel –  Verbal Report/Action
Cindy Hyslop, Committee Chair, announced the following instructors submitted their applications for tenure: Stephen Baker, Susanne Bentley, Dale Bolinder, David Ellefsen, Jim Elithorp, Teresa Howell, Mari Hunter, Sarah Negrete and Dorothy Moore.

A motion was made to accept the applications for tenure of Stephen Baker, Susanne Bentley, Dale Bolinder, David Ellefsen, Jim Elithorp, Teresa Howell, Mari Hunter, Sarah Negrete, and Dorothy Moore.  The motion carried unanimously.

Chair Nickel advised that Tenure Guidelines state that all applications must go to the college president and then on to the Board of Regents.  Cindy advised that the applications have been given to Dr. Killpatrick for his review.
n) Student Relations  - No Report
VI. FOUR-YEAR-COMMITTEE REPORTS

a) Bachelor of Applied Science – No Report
b) Bachelor of Arts in Integrative and Professional Studies – Verbal Report

Frank Daniels advised that Mike McFarlane, VPAA, would be going before his peers to request an official name change.  It has been decided to rename the program, “Bachelor of Arts in Integrative Studies.”

 The Art Department has continued their work on the AHA Program and hoped to have it completed soon. 
c) Bachelor of Social Work – No Report 
d) Elementary and Secondary Education – Verbal Report
· It was advised that out of twenty applicants, eighteen had been granted an interview.  

· Thirteen student interns have been accepted and would be doing their student teaching.
VII. CAREER and TECHNICAL TRAINING – No Report
VIII. Health Sciences and Human Services Department – Written Report
IX. UNFINISHED BUSINESS – None 

X. NEW BUSINESS – None 
XI. INFORMATION
a) True Colors and Talent Show
Stacie Potter invited everyone to participate in the upcoming talent show.  She advised that sign-up forms were available throughout the campus.

b) Creation of Campus Wide Calendar 
Dorothy Moore stated College Council decided that an online calendar was needed.  Susanna Dorr has designed and launched the calendar on the college’s website.  
Susanna provided a demonstration to the Senate.  She stated that additional dates can be entered at any time.  The site was designed for both faculty and student-related events.  Jeanne Long will be the designated contact person.  Email Jeanne and she will add any event or announcement.  She can schedule dates as far in advance as needed.  Susanna advised that you will need to let Jeanne know whether you are scheduling for faculty only, student only, or submitting an announcement.  Jeanne will also be keeping a hand written calendar for penciled-in dates.  It will be kept to avoid any scheduling conflicts.  You may email her, as well to make inquires about upcoming penciled events.
c) Senate Refreshments
Chair Nickel thanked the English Department for providing refreshments.  He called for volunteers to bring refreshments for the next meeting.
Discussion took place to remove refreshments being brought to meetings.  Chair Nickel advised that was an action item and would have to be added to the next meeting’s agenda.  No one volunteered to provide refreshments.
d) Hostile emails

Carrie Bruno advised that she had been receiving hostile emails from three of her online classes.  She requested that an online policy be established.
Chair Nickel advised that if she was feeling uncomfortable, she needed to contact Lynn Mahlberg.  It should be addressed under the code of conduct.
It was questioned if a boiler plate section could be added to the program.  Chair Nickel stated that class syllabus addresses the issue and it directs students to GBC Code of Conduct.  The code needs to be enforced.
e) Plumbing Repairs
Pat Anderson, Director of Health, Safety and Security, made the following announcements:
· Plumbing repairs would be forthcoming.  Restrooms would be available in GTC for public use.
· Beginning Friday, November 30th, areas will be blocked off; the lot in front of Lundberg Hall will be closed to provide a Safety Zone for the upcoming fireworks show.  Pat requested that instructors advise their students accordingly. 
XII. PUBLIC COMMENT – None 
XIII. ADJOURNMENT – Action
The meeting was adjourned at 2:28 p.m.
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